Minutes of 2004 Technical Committee

NE-1009 Multistate Research Project

Mastitis Resistance to Enhance Food Safety
November 19, 2004

Present: 

Gina Pighetti (University of Tennessee)
Randy Dingwell (University of Prince Edward Island),
Sandra Godden (University of Minnesota),

Leo Timms (Iowa State University),

Ken Leslie (University of Guelph),

Larry Fox (Washington State University),

Dawn Morin (University of Illinois),

Kirklyn Kerr (University of Connecticut),

Walt Hurley (University of Illinois),

Bill Owens (University of Louisiana)

Bruce Schultz (Kansas State University),

Steve Oliver (University of Tennessee),

Dave Kelton (University of Guelph),

Bhushan Jayarao (University of Pennsylvania),

Sheila Andrew (University of Connecticut)

John Middleton (University of Missouri - Columbia),
Herman Barkema (University of Prince Edward Island),
Ron Erskine (Michigan State University)
1. Call to order by Chair – Gina Pighetti  7:36 AM

2. Discussion and Approval of 2003 Minutes – The minutes were distributed and reviewed.  Steve Oliver moved and Leo Timms seconded that minutes be approved as written.  The motion was passed unanimously.  
3. Introductions – There were no new members introduced this year.
4. Comments by Dr. Kirklyn Kerr, Administrative Advisor 
There were two major items that Dr. Kerr discussed with the group:

i)  Dr. Kerr reported that the Multistate project guidelines had been revised at the recent Agricultural Experiment Meeting, with some changes being made to terminology.  Also, a new process would be implemented that would require that all Multistate projects be reviewed by mid-term or by the end of the third year.  As Administrative Advisor, this review would be completed by Dr. Kerr.  Items to be evaluated would include i) demonstrated progress on objectives of the study, ii) demonstration of linkages (collaboration and interdependence) among various members of the project, iii) demonstration of success in leveraging the project to acquire additional funding from alternate sources, and iv) evaluation of success in extending project results (e.g. posting progress and results on web-sites, other extension opportunities).  The results of this mid-term evaluation would be considered at the end of the five-year project when the project is reconsidered for renewal.
 
ii)  Dr. Kerr reported on a new initiative by the Secretary of Agriculture.  The National Institute for Food and Agriculture (NIFA), chaired by Dr. Danforth, is being proposed as a new national institute that would be free-standing and separate from the U.S.D.A.  The function of the Institute would be to make up to 1000 grants available to support fundamental or basic research in food and related sciences.  The taskforce has proposed that the NIFA be funded at $200 million for the coming year (if approved), but that funding eventually be increased to $1 billion.  It is proposed that the money made available for grants would be new money.  Dr. Kerr emphasized that it was the taskforce’s intent that these new funds would not be provided through appropriations from the U.S.D.A., N.R.I. or other existing government associations, nor appropriated from subsidies currently provided to some agricultural commodity groups.  The NIFA would have a physical location and a governing structure, with a director appointed by the President and confirmed by the Senate, and would report through the Secretary of Agriculture.  


Dr. Kerr reported that development of this proposed institute is progressing very quickly, thanks to Dr. Danforth’s support.  The taskforce has submitted a letter describing the proposal to President George W. Bush, and a meeting scheduled for December 7, 2004 to meet with lobbyists in Washington.  If successful, the Institute would be included as a new initiative in the Presidential budget in February, 2005.  However, even if successful to this point, Dr. Kerr estimated that it would still take one more year from now before the necessary authorizing legislation would be in place.  

  
Dr. Bill Owens asked if changes to the current administration would affect this initiative.  Dr. Kerr responded that there would be a new Secretary of Agriculture, but that that individual has not yet been named.    

Dr. Ron Erskine asked how broad the NIFA’s research scope would encompass. Dr. Kerr responded that it would include all facets of food production, but is intended to be fundamental or basic research, as it is considered that applied research is currently addressed by the U.S.D.A.

Dr. Larry Fox asked if it would be helpful for the NE-1009 Multistate Research Project should write letters in support for the NIFA initiative.  Dr. Kerr Responded that, yes, it would be helpful to write a letter to President Bush.  Dr. Bill Owens suggested that if we were to write a letter, each of the members could also send a copy of the same letter to our individual State Farm Bureaus, encouraging them to also support the initiative.  We could also encourage other dairy industry-related groups, such as milk cooperatives, within each State to send similar letters of support to President Bush.  Dr. Kerr encouraged the latter idea, stating that many commodity groups are still concerned that money to support the NIFA initiative might be appropriated from support subsidies.  We could help by reassuring them that this is not part of the proposal.  While the Pork Producers have signed on, the National Milk Producers Association, Corn Producers, National and State Farm Bureaus, and other agriculture-related groups have not yet committed their support.  

Larry Fox motioned that the NE-1009 Multistate Research Project group write a letter to both President Bush and to Dr. Danforth, expressing our support of the NIFA initiative.  It was suggested that Gina Pighetti, current president of the NE-1009 project, draft the letter and circulate it to group members for edits and final approval, after which the final letter would be sent to President Bush, Dr. Danforth, and various important groups within our respective States.  Dr. Steve Oliver seconded this motion and it was unanimously approved by the group.  Dr. Kerr agreed to forward details on the NIFA proposal to Gina Pighetti to assist her in drafting the letter.  Gina agreed to get a completed copy of the letter to Dr. Danforth and Dr. Kerr by the Dec. 7 meeting to be held in Washington.  Dr. Steve Oliver suggested that we list all the various state participants within this letter.  



5. Comments by Dr. David Morris, USDA CSREES Advisor

Dr. Morris was unable to attend the meeting.  Dr. Gina Pighetti mentioned that the USDA CAP program has not yet put out a call for proposals and asked the group members how far the group got last year in planning a CAP proposal for submission (that committee chaired by Dr. Ynte Schukken).  Dr. Larry Fox reported that some progress had been made in the initial planning of a proposal, and some letters to solicit support had been drafted.  
6. Report from the Mastitis Research Workers Conference, 2004

Sandra Godden reported that 29 members had attended the meeting and 26 excellent presentations had been given.  The fact that there were fewer attendees at this meeting than for the previous two years was attributed to conflicting meetings and upcoming USDA grant deadlines.  While absentee members were certainly missed, the lower attendance allowed for more time for questions and discussion after each of the presentations.  Participants at the meeting consistently reported that they greatly enjoyed this increased opportunity for questions, discussion, and interaction among group members.

Dr. Bill Owens polled the group for suggestions on dates and locations for next years MRWC meeting.  The next meeting of the MRWC will occur November 2nd and 3rd, 2004, in Chicago.  Gina Pighetti and Bill Owens will again co-organize the meeting and make hotel reservations.  Dr. Owens invited group members who would like to change the meeting location to investigate options and report back to Dr. Owens.  For example, Sandra Godden will investigate the possibility of holding the meeting in Minnesota.  Gina Pighetti offered to email contracts of the current meeting to interested members so that they could prepare themselves in investigating other potential sites. 

7. Developments at NE-1009 Website
Walt Hurley gave an update on the development of NE-1009 Website.  Members who manage or know of mastitis-relevant local websites were encouraged to send these to Walt so that he can link them to the NE-1009 website.  

Walt Hurley will send an electronic version of the annual report template to Gina Pighetti, who will distribute them electronically to the rest of the group (note this worksheet has been available at the website in past years).  Members must complete and submit the worksheet to Sandra Godden within 60 days of the meeting.


Bill Owens asked if our group could build an official letterhead/logo.  Walt Hurley offered to design this and send it out to the group.

Larry Fox suggested that in future members email an electronic copy of their detailed annual reports to Walt Hurley, who could then post them on the website, rather than bring hard copies of the annual report to the meeting to distribute to interested group members, as has been done in past years.  Steve Oliver and Gina Pighetti suggested that, rather than make the website password protected, that group members simply omit proprietary or sensitive information from their annual reports.  Bill Owens motioned and Bushan Jayard seconded that Larry Fox’s idea be implemented this year.  This was unanimously accepted by the group.  


Sandra Godden will send an electronic template of the worksheet to group members to be completed and returned.  Sandra will be responsible for assembling a final copy of the annual report and meeting minutes to submit to the USDA within 60 days of the meeting.   


Bill Owens offered to update the email list for MRWC group members.  Bill will send the current list to members, including European members, asking for individuals to respond to him with updated information about members who have dropped out, and email addresses for new members or for members who have moved.  
8. Updates on Multi State Collaborative Research Projects

a)  
Heifer Mastitis Project

This project has been completed and the preliminary results were reported upon by Larry Fox as a conference presentation.  The final data is currently being reviewed and a draft paper is in development with plans for submission to the Journal of Dairy Science.  Larry Fox asked the study participants if they could solicit some money to assist with publication costs for two or three papers.  Dr. Kerr said that all direct money was available only through the individual Agricultural Experiment Stations.  If necessary, Gina Pighetti and Steve Oliver thought that they could each approach their A.E.S. stations.  Ken Leslie thought he could contribute something.  Steve Oliver suggested we get list of benevolent funding agencies to help with publication costs (e.g. NMC funding, other).   Ken Leslie suggested the group approach Fort Dodge to seek financial support for the ‘efficacy’ paper and perhaps the ‘residue’ paper.  Leo Timms suggested that the group should start by contacting Dr. Jon Rosenberg of Fort Dodge Animal Health.  If that effort fails, then Larry Fox will plan to send individual participants an invoice which could then be presented as an official request to the local A.E.S. stations.  Larry Fox will send Leo Timms a draft version of the first paper to support the group’s initial request to be made to Jon Rosenberg (Fort Dodge Animal Health).  Bill Owens suggested that, in future, the MRWC group should list a separate category in the annual report: “publications coming from collaborative projects”.


b)  Environmental Streptococci Project

Dawn Morin reported that this project has been completed.  Dawn has drafts of three papers started, but still has some statistical analysis to complete.  Dawn Morin reported that budget cuts and the loss of one key person (Carrie Mallard) has resulted in delaying the analysis and writing up of these results, but that she will continue to work on the results and papers when she can create the time.  


c)  Antibiotic Resistance and Efficacy Project

The group reported that plans for this project are in stasis, but that the project is to be included as part of a future CAP project. 



d)  Dry Cow Factors Associated with Intramammary Infections

Ken Leslie and Randy Dingwell reported that the collaborative effort among four sites (Guelph, Cornell, Iowa State, and Kansas State) to look at risk factors associated with IMI in the dry period, had been completed, the analysis done, and papers successfully published of the work.

e)  Multiple Sampling Project 

This collaborative project was conceived at the MRWC in 2002, and the work initiated in 2003, among researchers from Prince Edward Island (Randy Dingwell), Ontario (Ken Leslie and Dave Kelton), New York (Ynte Schukken) and Minnesota (Sandra Godden).  The goal of the study is to describe agreement for microbial culture results between single vs duplicate milk samples, and between single vs serial milk samples.  The database was collected and assembled during 2003 and early 2004, with preliminary epidemiological analysis currently underway.  As conference presentations, Randy Dingwell and Dave Kelton partnered to present the study objectives, methods, and some preliminary data as conference presentations, as well as to solicit discussion and ideas for approaches to the final analysis.  The participants are planning to submit this work for peer-review. 


f) On-Farm Culture System Project


Dr. Jeremy Schefers, a PhD student from the University of Minnesota, reported on plans for this new collaborative project as a conference presentation.  The project is designed to evaluate the efficacy and cost-benefit of using an on-farm culture system to strategically treat cows with clinical mastitis episodes or fresh cows with subclinical mastitis.  Ancillary objectives will include describing the relationship between MIC results from mastitis isolates and bacteriological cure data, formal evaluation of the on-farm culture system, and reexamining the utility of the California mastitis test (CMT) in identifying subclinical infections in fresh cows.  Participants include Minnesota (Sandra Godden – project director), Iowa (Leo Timms), Wisconsin (Pamela Ruegg), Ontario (Ken Leslie and Dave Kelton) and Prince Edward Island (Randy Dingwell).  Although a major portion of funding for this 3-year study has already been secured from the Minnesota Agricultural Experiment Station, ancillary funding sources are being sought to leverage these initial funds.  Project planning will be completed in 2004 and early 2005.  Implementation of data collection will occur throughout 2005 and for the first six months of 2006.  


9.  Election of New Members
Gina Pighetti reported that no new members had applied this year.  However she expected that Xin Zhgo (McGill University) would likely apply for membership in 2005.  Ken Leslie presented a motion that the group vote to accept McGill University as a member of the MRWC.  This was seconded by Leo Timms and unanimously accepted by the group.

Gina Pighetti reported that Daniel Scholl had indicated to her that he would be interested in being a member (University of Montreal).  Ken Leslie told the group that it would be determined in 2005 whether or not the Canadian Mastitis Network is funded, and as such, suggested that the group wait until next year to make a decision on whether or not to include the University of Montreal as a MRWC member.

Ron Erskine suggested that Sara Wagner will also be likely to be the representative from North Dakota State University, her new place of employment.  Bruce Schultz will be the representative from Kansas State University.
Larry Fox asked if other individuals who have not regularly attended the meeting are still considered members, or are ‘off’ the membership list.  Gina Pighetti agreed to create an updated list and will contact all members to confirm membership and activity within the group.
10. Election of New Officials

      It was moved by Dr. Larry Fox and seconded by Dr. Ken Leslie that Dr. John 
      Middleton be elected Secretary of the NE-1009.  The motion was unanimously        
      carried. As secretary, John Middleton will also moderate the presentations next year.  
      Randy Dingwell and Sandra Godden will serve as President and Vice President of the 
      MRWC, respectively, next year. 


 
11.  Next Meeting Dates
       The next meeting will be held on November 4th, 2004 in Chicago, in conjunction 
       with the Mastitis Research Workers Conference (Nov. 2nd and 3rd, 2004).


12.  Adjournment
      Dr. Gina Pighetti passed the gavel to President Elect Dr. Randy Dingwell.  Randy 
      adjourned the meeting at 8:49 AM.



